
 1 

UNCONFIRMED 
MINUTES OF A SPECIAL GENERAL MEETING 

OF CLAUDELANDS BOWLING CLUB 
Held On 24 February 2020, 10am 

 
1a Present: ( members) 

i. Board Members (9): Barry Pryor, Bill Barwood, Keith Buick, Tony 
Frankland, Judith Franklyn, Norm Gore, Diane Hodges, Barrie Hooper, Ian 
Kennedy 
 

ii. Members: (53): Lindsay Robinson, Jan Smith, Vera Davies, Norah Rahmann, 
Anne Taylor, Douglas Taylor, Mark Pene, Arthur Soper,  Alan Malloy, Helen 
Turner, Norm Keyte, Everit Payne,  Barry Kidd, Wim Van Der Beek, Robin 
Van Der Beek, Syd Wesley, John Kerr, Maria Lelieveld, Bruce McCullough, 
Ray Mills, Ray Marx, Colin Murphy, John Park, Roger Pinner, Raewyn Putt, 
Barry Prior (Patron), Kevin Quinton, Brian Abbott, David Rose, Joan Scott, 
Murray Adams, Dave Campbell, John Donovan, Peter Fabling, Keith 
Flockhart, Liz Gibson, Merv Hornell, Frana Jelaca, Don Maclean, Maree 
Brothers, Rhonda Smith, Rex Smyth, Yvonne Smale, Maureen White, Don 
McKinnon, Diane Stanton, Pat Bull, Doreen Ryan, Sally Marston, Wendy 
Sauri, Jillian Forbes, Alan Fairweather, Indecipherable. 

 
1b  Apologies: (12 members) 

Dick Morgan, Colin Hampton, Ray Pryor, Mhyre Oman, Roger Austin, 
Marcia Donovan, Paul Sloan, Ken Steggalls Doug Gregory, Gwen Horne, 
Heather Morgans, Tony Gray 

 
2  President’s Welcome: 
 
  President Barry Pryor welcomed members and thanked them for their  
  attendance to consider a recommendation from the Board, to increase the club 
  contribution towards the cost of a carpet green. 
  He noted that on 23 October 2019, members had approved by 40 to 29, to  
  replace number 1 grass green with a carpet green, with the club financing most 
  of that cost.  
  He stated that the Board faces a dilemma in that total funding has yet to be 
  secured and that the contract needs to signed to allow sufficient time for the 
  carpet to be manufactured overseas. 
  Bill Barwood advised that funding of $260,000 had been secured towards a 
  final project cost of $285,000.  The final cost includes a contingency of  
  $20,000. Applications are pending for a further $40,000. 
   
  The following motion was put: 
 
  “That the Board of Claudelands Bowling Club recommends that the  
  capped club contribution towards the installation of a carpet green, be 
  increased from $225,000 to $250,000”. 
  Moved: I Kennedy  Seconded: J Kerr 
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3 Discussion on the Motion: 
 

Mark Pene asked if we waited another year would the quoted price go up? Bill 
Barwood confirmed that it would very likely do so. He also noted that funders 
would be unlikely to consider another application. 
 
Maria Lelieveld asked if the club was seeking donations from members. Ian 
Kennedy advised that the Board did intend doing so. 
 
Jan Smith asked for clarification on items covered under the contingency 
provision. Murray Adams gave examples such as dealing with soft spots 
following removal of soil and replacing the timber edging around the green. 
Bill Barwood noted that the final 5% of the contract price was not due until 12 
months after the start of the project. 
 
Merv Hornell noted that no mention had been made about deferring the project 
for 12 months. Barry Pryor commented that because much work had already 
been done and the strong likelihood that costs would increase over a 12 month 
period, that the Board had decided to seek approval from the members to 
complete the project. Merv also asked if there was any guarantee that the 
project would start on time. Bill Barwood advised that the supplier was 
committed to a May installation, but that no absolute guarantee could be given 
about weather conditions.  
 
David Rose made the observation that ground preparation could be completed 
before the carpet was installed. 
 
Douglas Taylor asked how much of the contingency had already been spent. 
Bill Barwood advised that $1,200 had been spent on a geotechnical report. 
He also commented that the new retaining wall at the top of the drive was not 
part of the project and therefore was not covered by the contingency fund. He 
added that the materials had been supplied by Placemakers at no direct cost to 
the club, as part of the payment for a corporate hire. 
 
Mark Pene asked if there was a Project Manager. It was advised that Murray 
Adams would manage that role. 
 
Maureen White asked what would happen if the pending funding applications 
fell short of the amount requested. Bill Barwood said that the additional club 
funding being sought would cover that enabling the project to proceed. He 
added that funders are encouraged if projects look likely to proceed. 
 
Patron Barry Prior noted that the October 2019 Special General Meeting had 
been assured that the project would only proceed if the full funding was 
obtained. He felt that that decision should be adhered to and that no further 
club funds should be committed. 
 
Anne Taylor endorsed the sentiments expressed by Barry Prior and noted that 
capital expenditure was needed for hall heating and a sound system. 
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Syd Wesley said that too much emphasis had been given to timing of the 
project. He noted that the quality of the project was more important. 
 
Merv Hornell said that he did not think that the circumstances for calling the 
Special General Meeting were exceptional and that the proponents of the 
project were intent on getting it completed. He suggested that the Board 
should see if any member was prepared to write a cheque for $25,000.  
 
President Barry Pryor noted that while the Board had not envisaged being in 
this situation, it was concerned that the majority of members supporting the 
project at the October 2019 Special General Meeting, might justifiably have 
been concerned if the Board did not act to meet the shortfall. 
 
Wendy Sauri noted that there were many benefits of carpet over grass. 
 
Jan Smith said that she had experienced both applying for and allocating 
funds. She reinforced that funders rarely allocated funds a second time to 
organisations who had not used them. 
 
Diane Hodges said that while she had for some time been sceptical about 
carpet, she now believed that changing weather patterns and the problems 
many clubs this season were experiencing with their greens, had changed her 
mind. She noted that a huge amount of work had been done on this project and 
that if it failed now that it may be unlikely that members would be prepared to 
repeat the exercise. She stated that for $25,000 that the club should get on with 
it and get it done. 
 
John Kerr moved that the motion be put. This was seconded by Wim Van der 
Beek. 
 
The motion was put and a secret ballot held. Scrutineers were Patron Barry 
Prior and Board member Judith Franklyn. 
 
The result of the vote was: 
52 members in support of the motion. 
10 members against the motion. 
 
President Barry Pryor declared the motion carried. He thanked members for 
their attendance and participation. 
 
Meeting closed at 10.50am 
 

 
    

 
 

 
 
            
 


